SUBJECT:       House Bill 7 (Workers' Compensation Reform) and its Impact on the University of Texas System

House Bill (HB) 7, signed into law by the Governor in June, made significant changes to the workers’ compensation system.   HB 7 abolishes the Texas Workers’ Compensation Commission (TWCC) and transfers its functions to the newly created Division of Workers’ Compensation (DWC) at the Texas Department of Insurance (TDI) and to a new state agency, the Office of Injured Employee Counsel (OIEC).   

Major changes that will affect U.T. System institutions include:  
· Employers, carriers, and governmental entities, including U.T. System, will be allowed to create or contract services through health care networks.  The Office of Risk Management is currently assessing the options to create or contract with a health care network. Rules for the networks should be adopted by December 1, 2005. 

· Injured employees of the U.T. System will continue to be allowed to use accrued leave in lieu of receiving Temporary Income Benefits (TIBs), but with a significant change. Effective September 1, 2005, injured employees will no longer be able to specify the number of sick days they want to use while temporarily disabled.  If the injured employee elects to use sick leave, they must exhaust all accrued sick leave before any TIBs payment can be issued.  After exhausting all sick leave, the injured employee may then elect to use all or part of other earned leave before receiving TIBs. 

· After October 1, 2006, maximum weekly income benefit amounts will increase by approximately 12%. 

· HB 7 reinforces the goal to help the injured employee return to productive employment as quickly as possible. Requirements will be established by the DWC for disseminating return-to-work information to employees.  If your institution has not done so already, you should be actively working toward implementing a formal return-to-work program. 

· The enforcement structure was aligned with the current structure of TDI and authorizes assessment of penalties up to $25,000 per day per occurrence.  Findings of “willful or intentional” are no longer needed to assess an administrative penalty. 
A summary of the comprehensive reform bill prepared by the TWCC can be accessed through the following link:  
http://www.twcc.state.tx.us/commission/TWCCHB7SummaryofChanges6-23.pdf
